


d. Selectboard Meeting Dates of: 1/5/2017 (Budget Workshop), 1/10/2017 (Budget 
Workshop), 1/12/2017 (Budget Workshop – If Needed), 1/17/2017 (Regular Meeting) & 
1/31/2017 (Regular Meeting). 

 
7. Executive Session: N/A 

 
V. Adjournment (Mot. Req.) 

 
 

All Meetings of the Hartford Selectboard are open to the public. Persons who are seeking action by the Selectboard are asked to submit their request 
and/or materials to the Selectboard Chair or Town Manager’s office no later than noon on the Wednesday preceding the scheduled meeting date. Requests 
received after that date will be addressed at the discretion of the Chair. Citizens wishing to address the board should do so during the Citizen Comments 
period; comments from the public 

 

_________________________________ 

Sandra Mariotti, Selectboard Clerk 
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TOWN OF HARTFORD 

LOCAL LIQUOR CONTROL BOARD

& SELECTBOARD MINUTES

Tuesday, December 20, 2016 at 6:00 pm 
Hartford Town Hall 
171 Bridge Street 

White River Junction, Vermont 05001 

Present: Rebecca White, Selectboard Vice-Chair; Sandra Mariotti, Selectboard Clerk; Simon Dennis, 
Selectboard Member; Dennis Brown, Selectboard Member; Mike Morris, Selectboard Member; Leo 
Pullar, Town Manager; Eliza LeBrun, Executive Assistant; Matt Osborn, Planner; Tad Nunez, Director 
of Parks & Recreation; Scott Hausler, Assistant Director of Parks & Recreation, Jay McDonough, 
Recreation Coordinator; Everett Hammond, Assistant Public Works Director; Allyn Ricker, Highway 
Superintendent; Pat Stark, Records Information Specialist; Lucy Gibson, Project Manager Dubois & 
King; Dawn Pullar; Brett Mayfield; JoAnne Roth; Gaylord Newcity; Martha Knapp; Sandra Carey; 
Susanne Abetti; Lannie Collins; Roy Black 

Absent: Richard Grassi, Selectboard Chair 

I. Call to Order Liquor Control Board/Selectboard Meeting and Pledge of Allegiance

Selectboard Vice-Chair, Rebecca White called the meeting to order at 6:01pm. Selectboard Member,
Michael Morris led the pledge of allegiance.

II. Order of Agenda

Selectboard Vice-Chair, Rebecca White stated that there were no Liquor Control issues at this time. Ms.
White asked that the Board add a motion as a formality with regard to approval of 2016 encumbrances.
Ms. White also asked to move the Town Manager’s section to the end of the meeting. The Board agreed.

III. Liquor Control Board: N/A

IV. Selectboard

1. Citizen, Selectboard Comments and Announcements:

Selectboard Vice-Chair, Rebecca White shared that she would need to leave the Selectboard
meeting due to a work related obligation from 6:45pm to 8:30pm, but she would return to the
meeting. Selectboard Clerk, Sandra Mariotti will chair the meeting in Ms. White’s temporary
absence.

Selectboard member, Alan Johnson commented that he is still working thru the December 1,
2016 CATV video, but he wanted to thank Selectboard Vice-Chair White for her courage in
mentioning the removal of the Hartford Pool as a possible action the Board needs to think
about in the future. Mr. Johnson also felt that the Fire Department Badge Pinning Ceremony
last night was very nice and he enjoyed seeing the comradery between the Police Chief, Fire
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Chief and Town Manager.  
 
Ms. White also stated the ceremony was beautiful and that she enjoyed the Holiday Party on 
Saturday. She thanked Dawn Pullar, Brenda Lamphere and Eliza LeBrun for their work.  
 
Selectboard member, Dennis Brown also felt that both the Holiday Party and Badge Pinning 
Ceremony were team building and very nice. 
 
There were no citizen comments. 

 
2. Appointments:  

There were no appointments. 
 

3. Board Reports, Motions & Ordinances: 
 

a. Town Survey Results Presented by Zachary Azem, University of New Hampshire.  
 
Mr. Azem of the University of New Hampshire Survey Center presented the overall 
results of the 2016 Town of Hartford Survey. The purpose of the survey was to gather 
citizen input to help the Town craft the upcoming fiscal year budget by determining 
citizens satisfaction with Hartford services, the perception of town spending on services, 
the support/opposition for potential town projects, the perception of the town 
government, the level of interest of citizens involvement with town governance and the 
best methods to communicate with residents. Surveys and reminders were mailed to all 
addresses and post office boxes in the Town of Hartford. Additional surveys were 
available in different locations thru out Hartford as well as being passed out at the 
Presidential Election polling sites. 
 
931 surveys were completed. This showed an overall response rate of 14%, this seemed 
comparatively low. However, a major difference was that many of the addresses mailed 
to were not full year residences. If these were eliminated it increased the response rate to 
19% which is more inline with anticipated rates. 93% of the respondents were Full Time 
residents, 50% of respondents have lived in Hartford over 20 years. 
 
The survey reflected that overall, citizens who use Town Services such as road 
maintenance in winter and summer, the Solid Waste Transfer Station, Town 
Administration, Parks and Recreation, Police, Fire, Libraries, EMS, Planning and 
Development and Health and Social Service; seem satisfied. A large majority have not 
used the Health and Social Services of the Town. 
 
In regard to Funding for Town Services the Survey reflected citizens appear to want to 
keep the funding the same, neither increasing nor decreasing it. The survey reflected 32% 
of participants would like to see future town budgets somewhat reduce services to keep 
the tax increase to 4%-6%. While 28% of participants would like to significantly reduce 
or eliminate services to maintain a 0%-3% tax increase. Only 23% of participants 
indicated that they would like to fully fund services at a 7%-10% increase to taxes. 
 
In regard to the potential projects in Hartford and citizen’s feelings of whether these 
projects were worthy of funding thru increased taxes, the overall outcome was almost an 
even split between those who favored the projects but did not want to see taxes raised and 
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those who opposed the projects as not needed. The projects listed were; increasing 
parking in downtown White River Junction, creating a town trail network, increasing the 
amount of sidewalks, increasing bike lanes and restoring Wrights Reservoir. 
 
55% of participants favored complete curbside trash and recycling pickup. While 31% 
opposed and 14% were undecided. 
 
The survey also reflected that 40% of the citizens who participated in the survey believe 
that the best strategy for road paving is to have the roads in Hartford paved on a schedule 
only when there are sufficient funds, while 35% felt that all roads in Hartford should be 
paved on schedule. 
 
The survey asked 7 questions about Citizens views on Town Government, the majority of 
the questions were answered in a positive manner indicating citizens are please with the 
overall direction the Town is taking, that Town government welcomes citizen 
involvement, that Town government is run for the benefit of all people, citizens receive 
good value for the taxes they pay, and most elected officials care about what people like 
me think. However, the citizens did not feel that Town government is effective at 
attracting new businesses and/or families. 
 
79% of respondents frequently vote in town elections, 17% frequently attend town 
meeting events, but only 6% frequently serve on town boards or committees. 
 
The survey indicated that the best way to keep residents informed was thru Direct 
Mailings, Emails and the List Serv. However, in order to effectively communicate, the 
Town may need to consider a variety of methods depending on the age of the 
respondents. 
 
Selectboard Vice-Chair, Rebecca White thanked Zachary Azem for his presentation. Ms. 
White indicated that now that the results have been provided to the Selectboard, it was 
important for the Selectboard members to review the results. Ms. White asked Mr. Azem 
how often survey’s like this are recommended. He responded that they recommend every 
3 years. 
 
Selectboard member, Mike Morris stated that the original reason for this survey was to 
let the Selectboard know what the public was willing to cut in services. He asked the 
Board if they felt that they had enough information to make a decision now. Ms. White 
felt that the Board had a better idea of where the public sees value. 
 
Selectboard member, Dennis Brown noted that none of the written comments were 
measured. Mr. Brown also noted that he felt that the Board had learned a lot in how to 
deliver the survey and reach people. He is concerned about the layout of the survey as it 
appeared to resemble junk mail and many residents may have thrown it out. Perhaps 
changing the layout will help avoid this in the future. 
 
Mr. Lannie Collins asked Mr. Azem what the level of confidence was for this survey. Mr. 
Azem explained that this was considered a census mailing and because it was not sent to 
a small sample or residents, rather to them all, it was not possible to give a level of 
confidence. 
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Selectboard member, Simon Dennis asked if there were any neighborhoods that may not 
have received the survey. Mr. Azem indicated that he had been in close contact with both 
the printers and the post office and he does not believe that anyone was missed. Mrs. 
Susanne Abetti indicated that she had not received a survey by mail. Mr. Roy Black 
asked if the surveys were addressed to individuals or if they were addressed to Box 
Holder or Resident. Mr. Azem confirmed that the surveys were addressed to Resident. 
 

b. TIF Update/Discussion.  
 
This presentation was given by Town Manager, Leo Pullar, Assistant Public Works 
Director, Everett Hammond and Highway Superintendent, Allyn Ricker. Depending on 
the amount of new TIF revenue from new private development, new projects could be: 

i. Extension of Currier Street from Gates Street to Town parking lot behind 
former Legion Building. Currier Street Extension Project: 

o Underdeveloped Town ROW and access to adjacent properties, Town 
Town Parking Lot from Gates Street through South Main Street.  

o Identified in TIF Plan as public infrastructure to support 
redevelopment of properties in this area.  

o Involves relocation of portion of Town right of way (ROW)– developer 
secured option from Northern Stage for the relocated section of Currier 
Street ROW that can be transferred.  

o Supports redevelopment of vacant lot, housing, vehicular and 
pedestrian circulation and accessibility and streetscape improvements. 

 
ii. Sidewalk, curbing, street lights & street trees along 27 North Main Street, 

from Bridge Street to Joe Reed Drive: 
o Supports redevelopment of vacant lot, affordable housing, and 

pedestrian accessibility and streetscape improvements. 
o Identified in TIF Plan as public infrastructure to support 

redevelopment of properties along North and South Main Street. 
 
iii. Design & engineering of water line, Gates Street from South Main Street to 

Church Street, and North Main Street from Bridge Street to Joe Reed Drive: 
WATER MAINS  
o Consists of 100-year old cast iron 8” water main. 
o This line should be replaced with a new ductile iron water main. 
o An engineering design needed to complete this work. 

 
iv. Design & engineering of water line, stormwater, wastewater line, road & 

retaining wall on South Main Street, from Joe Reed Drive to Nutt Lane: 
WATER MAINS  
o Consists of 100-year old cast iron water main and a 30 +/- year old 8” 

ductile iron water main. 
o Both lines are in service and needed to obtain desired fire flows based 

on a hydraulic study. 
o Most of the services are tied on to old 8” cast iron water main which 

attributes to poor quality. This line should be replaced with a 12” 
ductile iron water main as recommended in a January 2013 Water 
System Evaluation by A & E. 

o Engineering design needed to complete this work. 
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SEWER MAIN RELINING  
o Existing sewer main consists of 12” and 15” clay lines. 
o 2015 Downtown Infrastructure Assessment Study (for sewer and 

stormwater) indicates these sewer pipes are suitable for slip lining. 
o Lines will be inspected in summer of 2017 with a television camera. 
o The engineering design for slip lining or replacement would be 

completed as part of this work. 
DRAINAGE IMPROVEMENTS  
o There is limited information on the stormwater system along South 

Main Street particularly for properties abutting the railroad. 
o 2015 Infrastructure Assessment indicates South Main Street 

stormwater line is at capacity & green infrastructure/Low Impact 
Design (LID) recommended. 

o LID may not be possible given pervious stone building foundations, 
and property redevelopment goals likely to increase imperious lot 
coverage. 

o Need to evaluate maximum redevelopment & cost effective methods 
of stormwater treatment and discharge. 

ROAD IMPROVEMENTS  
o Approximately ¼ mile section of South Main Street needs 

rehabilitation. 
o Test pits need to be conducted to determine the structural integrity of 

the base. 
o Any road rehabilitation requiring regrading and installation of new 

gravel base needs to be engineered. 
o Sidewalk alignment and replacement also will be evaluated as part of 

the road improvement design. 
RETAINING WALL REPAIRS  
o Top 2 sections of retaining wall located on the south end of South Main 

Street shows lateral displacement and leaning toward the road. 
o This will be evaluated to determine the extent of repairs needed. 
SUMMARY  
o Extensive amount of engineering work is required to complete 

evaluation and final design of all the necessary improvements to South 
Main Street. 

o Engineering work and recommendations for construction would be 
completed in 2017 for Selectboard consideration as a 2018/2019 TIF 
project. 

o Supports redevelopment of properties in TIF Plan along South and 
North Main Streets. 
 

At the end of the presentation, Town Manager Pullar clarified that these projects are 
being bundled to be completed to utilize the Tax Increment Financing available. The 
Town can use all or none of this income to complete these projects. 
 
Selectboard Clerk, Sandra Mariotti asked if it would be more beneficial to do one project 
at a time rather than bits and pieces. Mr. Pullar responded that it depends on the timing of 
the projects.  
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Selectboard member, Dennis Brown asked what ductile iron was and why would the 
Town use it? Mr. Hammond replied that it is a replacement for cast iron. It is better for 
the downtown area due to the number of taps located on those lines. PVC is not 
recommended although it is cheaper, because of the tendency to shatter when drilling 
extra taps. Mr. Brown stated that he felt the Board needed more information on costs and 
urgency to make a decision going forward. 
 
The time line for the language and decision on this option is that on January 3, 2017 the 
Selectboard may have another discussion and draft warrant language, and on January 5, 
2017 the Selectboard would approve the language. 
 

c. Hartford Village, Village Center Designation.  
 
The Hartford Village Center designation application was presented by Planner, Matt 
Osborn. The purpose of this program is to recognize and encourage local efforts to 
revitalize Vermont’s traditional village centers. Village center revitalization is an on-
going process to improve a community’s vitality and livability. There are currently a little 
over 100 Designated Village Centers in Vermont today.  Some of the program benefits 
include: 

1. 10% Historic Tax Credits 
2. 25% Façade Improvement Tax Credits 
3. 50% Code Improvement Tax Credits 
4.   50% Technology Tax Credits 
5. Priority Consideration for State Grants 
6. Priority Consideration by State Building and General Services (site consideration) 
7. Neighborhood Development Area Eligibility 
8. Technical Assistance 

  
Village planning in Hartford Village is not new. In 1994, Hartford Village completed “A 
Plan for a Village’s Future”. Extensive community process resulted in a number of 
zoning changes and projects. Quechee Village received Village Center Designation in 
2012. Earlier this year, Martha Knapp of the Hartford Historical Society contacted the 
Planning & Development Office about pursuing Village Center Designation for Hartford 
Village. A community meeting was held on December 12, 2016. The clear consensus was 
to proceed with an application to obtain Village Center Designation.   

The Hartford Village is a traditional historic center of socio-economic activity. The 
center or core area of the village, which often will be different and smaller than the 
village (municipal) boundary. Development densities should be uninterrupted, although 
there may be some public space, like a park or village green, within a village center. 
Development is consistently more compact than development outside the village center. 
Pedestrian-oriented, rather than auto-oriented with building facades generally set close to 
the street with sidewalks. Commercial (and industrial, if it exists) activities should be 
within and part of the traditional development pattern, not on the outskirts. Smaller scale 
than a downtown, but often with a mix of uses that can be similar to downtowns. 

 

At this time, the Selectboard is asked to authorize the submission of the Hartford Village 
Center Designation Application and to authorize the Town Manager or his designee to 
sign any future documents, reports or required submittals related to the Designation. 
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Selectboard member, Simon Dennis made a motion that the Selectboard authorize 

the submission of the Hartford Village Center Designation Application, and further, 

authorize the Town Manager or his designee to sign any future documents, reports 

or required submittals related to the Designation. Selectboard member, Alan 

Johnson seconded the motion.  

A discussion was held regarding the benefits of designating the area for local residents 
and businesses. Designating the area would help with the application of grants within the 
designated location. However, the Town Manager stated that the Town would be 
thoughtful in consideration of the work involved in more grant applications and awards.  

5 Selectboard members voted aye, 0 Selectboard members voted nay, 1 Selectboard 

member abstained (Rebecca White). The motion passed. 

d. West Hartford Bicycle/Pedestrian Scoping Study Endorsement.  
 
Planner, Matt Osborn and Dubois and King Project Manager, Lucy Gibson presented the 
West Hartford Bicycle/Pedestrian Scoping Study for the Selectboard’s endorsement.   
 
Since 2007, the Hartford Master Plan has had a strong bicycle/pedestrian component. The 
Master Plan recommends the Town undertake a Bicycle/Pedestrian Master Plan. Hartford 
received a Vermont Municipal Planning Grant to undertake that Plan. The Two Rivers 
Ottaquechee Regional Planning Commission was hired to work with Town staff & the 
Steering Committee. The Bicycle/Pedestrian Master Plan was completed in 2009 & 
approved by the Planning Commission & Selectboard on July 28, 2009. The Plan 
recommends bicycle/pedestrian improvements in all five villages. In West Hartford, the 
improvements recommended are for Route 14 from the West Hartford Bridge to Tigertown 
Road. The Town prepared Request for Proposals to hire in January, 2015. Dubois and King 
Engineering Firm selected given extensive experience preparing bicycle/pedestrian 
scoping studies. A Steering Committee was formed to work with Town staff and the 
consultant. Steering Committee Meetings were held on 6/10/15, 1/27/16 and 11/21/16. A 
Local Concerns Community Meeting was held on 10/8/15. An Alternatives Community 
Meeting was held on 5/26/16.  
 
Ms. Gibson explained the results of the scoping study done which was completed in one 
day in June 2016, at the intersection of Route 14 and the Quechee West Hartland Road. 
The study noted that there were 76 people observed walking across the bridge or crossing 
the road. Federal guidelines state that whenever roadside and land development 
conditions are such that pedestrians regularly move along a highway, those pedestrians 
should be furnished with a sidewalk or walkway, as is suitable to the conditions. 
However, as Selectboard member, Dennis Brown pointed out, this statement would lead a 
person to believe that there should be sidewalks everywhere. 
 
Ms. Gibson also noted that when compared, the number of pedestrians per day versus the 
number of vehicles per day in the area, the provisions of sidewalks in West Hartford are 
slightly below the recommended level for a sidewalk on one side of the road. Options to 
provide pedestrian safety include sidewalks, wider shoulders, traffic calming or doing 
nothing. At the Public Meetings held in West Hartford the majority of the public did not 
want sidewalks, there was support for traffic calming and it was noted that there were 
mixed reviews on widening the shoulders. The preferred alterative was a gravel path from 
the Library to the store for pedestrian travel on the West side of Route 14 from the bridge 
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north to Tigertown Road and on the east side of Route 14 from the bridge south to 
Waweco. The recommended traffic calming components were radar feedback, requesting 
lower speed limits, narrow travel lanes on Route 14 and Quechee West Hartland Road 
and splitter islands on Route 14. Costs were discussed and noted as all inclusive.  
 
The Town Manager reminded the Selectboard that they were only being asked to endorse 
that the Scoping Study was completed, not to approve moving ahead with any options. 
Mr. Pullar has received several complaints about the speed in that area and has asked the 
Hartford Police Department to patrol there more frequently.  
 
Resident, Lannie Collins made the observation that although he does not want to take 
anything away from West Hartford, if there is not a lot of data on accidents in this area, 
why is the Town considering sidewalks? Although receiving a grant may pay for half the 
cost, the tax payers would then be on the hook to maintain these options. If the need is 
not there, is this truly a worthy project when there are other pressing issues in Town? 
 
Resident, Joanne Roth supported Mr. Collins statement by declaring that the Town does 
have 5 villages and she does not want to dismiss the village but if the residents do not 
want the sidewalk and the foot traffic is more only in the summer, the Town needs to be 
considerate of the benefit. 
 
Selectboard member, Alan Johnson noted that the benefit of this study is that in the 
future, if the Town decides to move ahead with this project, the work will have already 
been done. The Selectboard agreed. 
 

Selectboard member, Simon Dennis made a motion that the Selectboard endorse the 

West Hartford Village Bicycle-Pedestrian Scoping Study recommendations, and 

further, authorize submittal of the Final Report to VTrans. Selectboard Clerk, 

Sandra Mariotti seconded the motion. 6 Selectboard members voted aye, 0 

Selectboard members voted nay, 0 Selectboard members abstained. The motion 

passed. 

 

e. Solar Certificate of Public Good Applications.  
 
Town Manager, Leo Pullar presented the Solar Certificate of Public Goods application 
for approval to the Selectboard. Mr. Pullar gave a brief recap of the background. In July 
of this year, the Selectboard authorized Norwich Technologies (NT) to submit a 
preliminary Certificate of Public Good (CPG) applications to the VT Public Service 
Board for solar projects on five town properties/buildings. All five sites were accepted as 
eligible.    

 WABA Ice Rink Building 
 WRJ Wastewater Treatment Plant 
 Wilder Well 
 Public Works Building 
 Fire and Police – Public Safety Building 

  
The next step is to further vet each site and submit completed Certificates of Public Good 
(CPG) applications by December 31, 2016. NT completed the preliminary application at 
no cost to the Town, and with the full understanding that the Town would undergo a 
competitive procurement process for implementation of any of these solar projects. 
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NT is proposing to complete the CPG at no cost to the Town as outlined in the approved 
Memorandum of Agreement.  
 
While any awarded CPGs would be joint assets of NT and the Town, NT is proposing to 
absorb the cost to prepare the final CPG applications if any CPG is not issued by the 
PSB,  or if the Town decides not to pursue any or all approved CPG sites. Following a 
competitive procurement process, any Town compensation to NT will be waived upon 
the awarding of a contract to NT, or paid if awarded to another contractor. NT is 
suggesting that its share of the CPGs be valued at $0.15 per Watt in the form of the 
consulting fee. NT proposes that this is sufficient to cover its expected costs for the 
permits, including third party expenses for lawyers and experts, but still leaves more than 
70% of the CPG value in the hands of the Town.  Should NT not be awarded the bid, the 
selected contractor would pay NT for its share of the CPG’s. NT is now ready to submit 
applications and need Selectboard approval. The Town is still not committed to 
constructing any of the Projects. The Town will need to have Public Meetings and go 
through the Acquisition Process.  
 
Selectboard member, Alan Johnson noted that the Certificate of Public Goods gives the 
Town the ability to put the maximum allowed generated wattage on all listed sites. It does 
not mean that the Town has to place that many panels on each site. 
 
Selectboard member, Mike Morris was curious if the school had been contacted about 
this opportunity as no school sites were noted. Mr. Johnson explained that although he 
had discussed this with Mr. DeBalsi, the school district is not under the same time 
constraints that the Town is. The school district has another full year to apply for this as 
they currently do not have any solar arrays on their property. 
 
Mr. Collins mentioned that the Town should be aware that cutting down trees to clear the 
way for solar panels is essentially trading one resource for another. Mr. Johnson agreed.   
 
Selectboard member, Alan Johnson made a motion that the Selectboard authorize 

submission of the Applications for Certificates of Public Good for five previously 

discussed Solar Projects; the Wendell A. Barwood Arena, the Wilder Well, the 

Public Safety Building, the Public Works Building and the White River Junction 

Wastewater Treatment Plant; all on Town Property and authorize the Town 

Manager to complete required actions to ensure timely submission of the 

applications. The Selectboard further acknowledges that this action does not 

commit the Town to construct these projects, rather to continue to move forward in 

the process understanding the need for public meetings as part of that process. 

Selectboard member, Dennis Brown seconded the motion. 6 Selectboard members 

voted aye, 0 Selectboard members voted nay, 0 Selectboard members abstained. The 

motion passed.  

 

f. Parks & Recreation Work & Workload Presentation.  
 
Parks & Recreation Director, Tad Nunez gave a presentation to the Selectboard regarding 
the workload maintained by the department. Mr. Nunez noted that the parks are a place to 
engage in recreational sports, they provide a sense of history and foster community pride. 
Currently there are 6 recognized “Core” Parks; Frost Park, Lyman Point Park, Ratcliffe 
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Park, Watson Park, Clifford Park and the Quechee Green Common. Additionally, the 
Parks and Recreation Department recognize an additional 8 park properties; Kilowatt 
North, Kilowatt South, Veteran’s Memorial Park, Hurricane Hill and Wildlife Refuge, 
Fred Brigg’s Park and Engine 494, Dewey’s Landing, Meeting House Common and the 
anticipated Quechee Pocket Park. This presentation did not include the Maxfield Playing 
Fields as Mr. Nunez feels that this is a stand alone Park as it has its own budget.  
 
55% of the total Park budget is salaries and hourly wages. An estimated 332 hours are 
needed a month to maintain the Park system. Utilities for the properties total 
approximately $5,288.00 per year in electricity and Water usage. General Park expenses 
and contracted services total an additional $52,500.00. 
 
Mr. Nunez mention several recommendations for saving money below: 
- Discontinue Frost Park outdoor ice rink 
- Remove “upper” baseball field at Ratcliffe 
- Discontinue water service at community gardens 
- Organize a steering committee to review redundant features and Park usage 
- Create volunteer support groups 

 Pruning Trees 
 General Clean-up of Parks 
 Trails maintenance 

- Establish an “adopt a park” program and/or sponsorship of one aspect in a park 
- Continue to work closely with School District (scheduling/funding) 
- Create volunteer support groups 

 Pruning Trees 
 General Clean-up of Parks 
 Trails maintenance 

- Continue to work closely with the youth athletic groups 
 Baseball/Softball Association 
 Hartford Soccer Club 
 Hartford Lacrosse Club 
 Upper Valley Ultimate Frizbee Club 

- Continue to work closely with Upper Valley Dog Park Supporters 
- Discontinue the Kilowatt Park agreement 
 
At this time, Selectboard Vice-Chair, Rebecca White feels that it would be more helpful 
for the Selectboard to see how feasible the recommendations are. Ms. White asked that 
any questions or recommendations be given to Mr. Nunez before the next meeting. 
 
Mr. Nunez was asked to bring another presentation showing the park costs side by side 
and what would happen if certain items were eliminated. Ms. White asked that the cost 
benefit also be stated, as well as what services would be lost. Ms. White also asked what 
services require skilled labor rather than volunteer labor.  
 

g. 4th Charter Commission Proposed Charter Changes Review/Discussion/Approval.  
 

Selectboard Clerk, Sandra Mariotti made a motion that the Selectboard approve 

and sign the Notice for Public Hearings for Proposed Charter Amendments 

February 2, 2017 and March 4, 2017. Selectboard member, Simon Dennis seconded 
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the motion. 6 Selectboard members voted aye, 0 Selectboard members voted nay, 0 

Selectboard members abstained. The motion passed. 

Town Manager, Leo Pullar noted that the only change on this version of the Proposed 
Charter Amendments from the last one that the Board saw is the addition of language in 
the Town Manager Duties. Due to the fact that the changes were so numerous, this Notice 
was summarized by legal counsel. The School Board of Directors approved this language 
at their last meeting. 

Selectboard Vice-Chair, Rebecca White thanked Selectboard member, Simon Dennis for 
his work with the 4th Charter Review Committee as well as the School for approving the 
language. 

h. Approval of 2016 Encumbrances

Technically the funds are in the unassigned fund balance until the Selectboard approves
designating them as encumbrances, however, the majority of the funds have already been
used to fund those projects which, due to unforeseen circumstances, could not be paid
prior to June 30, 2016. (This is a formality which needs to be remedied as indicated by
the auditors.)

Selectboard member, Dennis Brown made a motion that the Selectboard approve

the encumbrances from Fiscal Year 2016 in the amount of $614,133.24 as shown on

page 29 of the attached Budget Appropriation Repost as of June, 2016. Selectboard

member, Mike Morris seconded the motion. 6 Selectboard members voted aye, 0

Selectboard members voted nay, 0 Selectboard members abstained. The motion

passed.

4. Town Manager’s Report:

Town Manager, Leo Pullar shared the following information:

We continue to work on the Sykes Mountain Avenue Roundabout project. Reps met with
several property owners last week and will schedule more in the coming weeks. Plan is come
before the Selectboard to provide an update on the project later in the month of January.

We met last week with the CEO, COO and Community Development Manager from the
Goodwill of the Berkshires and Southern Vermont to discuss possible opportunities for them in
Town. We reviewed the space at the transfer station, but it may be too small. They are looking
for between 5,000 and 10,000 square feet. The conversations will continue.

Representative of Town Staff attended a meeting of the Technical Advisory Committee for the
Quechee Gorge Bridge Suicide Prevention effort led by VTRANS. They expect to have the
draft report done by the end of the month. A significant development is the consideration of a
short term mesh fence to be emplaced until a longer term solution can be acquired and
emplaced. This would be a 2-3 year solution. This will pose challenges with maintenance of the
bridge and rescue/recovery operations at the bridge. More discussion will follow.

I met with representatives of Alice Peck Day Hospital to discuss the services we receive from
them and services we may need in the future. We also have a discussion this week with the
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primary Occupational Health Doctor. We will continue to work closely with them to better 
define the needs of the Town and work to formalize our relationship. 

Thank you to the members of the board who attended the employee recognition event on 
Saturday. All in all a successful event with many positive comments from the staff. 

I had the privilege of attending and participating in the Badge Pinning ceremony hosted by our 
Fire Department. They recognized 14 Fire Fighters with Promotions or Appointments. Thank 
you to those Selectboard members who were able to attend.  

Listed below are those highlights pulled from each Department Head’s report. Further under are 

the full highlights from each Department. 

STAFF HIGHLIGHTS 

Assessor continues to work on estimating values for new TIF projects. 

Reviewing draft of FY 2016 Audit and responding to questions related to the audit. 

Engine 1 is currently out of service.  Repairs are scheduled to begin on November 9th at 
Cummins Northeast in Concord, NH.  It was discovered after evaluating the Engine for 
numerous power problems that the motor appears to have been damaged by what is currently 
believed to be an air filter issue.  Remaining apparatus has been repositioned and operations 
adjusted to provide appropriate coverage for emergencies. 

The Dog Park winter operations are under contract with Nutting’s Maintenance Services.  
Services include plowing, sanding and shoveling.  All winter related maintenance cost are paid 
by the Upper Valley Dog Park Supporters. 

Village at WRJ Assisted Living – Worked with property owner on final aspects of permit 
conditions, and permit issued. 

Bridge and Main Affordable Housing Project – Continued to work with developer in finalizing 
documents needed to meet grant and town permit conditions. Construction targeted to begin 
mid-January. 

Over the past 2 weeks the highway department has dealt with 3 snow storms, with the latter one 
tuning into freezing rain on Saturday night/Sunday morning.  This made for a mess over the 
weekend; however the crew handled the storms in an efficient manner with no equipment 
failures. 

For further information please visit www.hartford-vt.org/ 

5. Commission Meeting Reports:

Selectboard Vice-Chair, Rebecca White attended a Vermont League of Cities and Towns Board
meeting during which they discussed municipal policy and meet with Vermont Governor Phil
Scott. The Governor mentioned his economic plan that there would be no change to taxes this
year, however the group pointed out that this would then push the costs onto the Towns.

http://www.hartford-vt.org/
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6. Consent Agenda (Mot. Req.): 
 
a. Selectboard member, Mike Morris made a motion to approve the payroll ending 

12/17/2016, Selectboard member, Alan Johnson seconded the motion. 6 Selectboard 

members voted aye, 0 Selectboard members voted nay, 0 Selectboard members 

abstained. The motion passed. 

 

b. Selectboard member, Dennis Brown made a motion to approve meeting minutes of 

12/1/2016. Selectboard member, Mike Morris seconded the motion.  

Mr. Brown noted that on the last page, 3rd paragraph from the end, “Selectboard members 
Morris, Dennis and Grassi…” Dennis should be Brown. 
4 Selectboard members voted aye, 0 Selectboard members voted nay, 2 Selectboard 

members abstained (Mrs. Mariotti and Mr. Johnson). The motion passed. 

 
Selectboard member, Dennis Brown made a motion to approve meeting minutes of 

12/6/2016, Selectboard member, Mike Morris seconded the motion.  5 Selectboard 

members voted aye, 0 Selectboard members voted nay, 1 Selectboard member 

abstained (Mrs. Mariotti). The motion passed. 

 
Selectboard member, Dennis Brown made a motion to approve amended meeting 

minutes of 12/13/2016, Selectboard member, Mike Morris seconded the motion.  

On the second to last page of the minutes, in the 5th paragraph under Item 11, John 
Marshall is referenced as the chair of the conservation commission. This should be John 
Bouton. 
 6 Selectboard members voted aye, 0 Selectboard members voted nay, 0 Selectboard 

members abstained. The motion passed. 

 
Selectboard member, Dennis Brown made a motion to approve meeting minutes of 

12/15/2016, Selectboard member, Mike Morris seconded the motion. 5 Selectboard 

members voted aye, 0 Selectboard members voted nay, 1 Selectboard member 

abstained (Mrs. Mariotti). The motion passed. 

 
c. Selectboard Clerk, Sandra Mariotti made a motion to approve the amended A/P 

manifest of 12/16/2016, Selectboard member, Dennis Brown seconded the motion.  
For clarification,  

- Check number 030200 was for items related to a winch cover 
- Checks number 036228 and 036230 were voided causing the Fund 10 bank 

total to be reduced, this is reflected in the amended A/P manifest 
- Check number 035350 was for plowing associated with a 2 year contract 

which is being reevaluated. 
- Check number 500911 was for computer aided system compatibility and was 

funded by impact fees. 
6 Selectboard members voted aye, 0 Selectboard members voted nay, 0 Selectboard 

members abstained. The motion passed. 

 
d. Selectboard Meeting Dates of: 12/22/2016 (Budget Workshop), 12/27/2016 (Budget 

Workshop – If Needed), 12/29/2016 (Budget Workshop), 1/3/2017 (Regular Meeting), 
1/5/2017 (Budget Workshop), 1/10/2017 (Budget Workshop) & 1/12/2017 (Budget 
Workshop – If Needed). 
Selectboard member, Alan Johnson made a motion to add Budget Workshops on 
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1/10/17 and 1/12/17, if needed. Selectboard member, Dennis Brown seconded the 

motion. 6 Selectboard members voted aye, 0 Selectboard members voted nay, 0 

Selectboard members abstained. The motion passed. 

 
7. Executive Session: N/A 

 
V. Adjournment  

Selectboard member, Mike Morris made a motion to close the Selectboard meeting at 10:26pm, 

Selectboard member, Simon Dennis seconded the motion. 6 Selectboard members voted aye, 0 

Selectboard members voted nay, 0 Selectboard members abstained. The motion passed. 

 
 
 

_________________________________ 

Sandra Mariotti, Selectboard Clerk 

 

 

































































 
   TOWN OF HARTFORD                          

                                      BUDGET WORKSHOP 
                                      MINUTES 

Thursday, December 22, 2016 at 6:00 pm 
Hartford Town Hall 
  171 Bridge Street 

        White River Junction, Vermont 05001 
 

 
Present: Richard Grassi, Selectboard Chair; Rebecca White, Selectboard Vice-Chair; Simon 
Dennis, Selectboard Member; Dennis Brown, Selectboard Member; Alan Johnson, Selectboard 
Member; Mike Morris, Selectboard Member; Leo Pullar, Town Manager; Lana Livingston, 
Administrative Assistant; Michele Wilson, Town Assessor; Everette Hammond, Assistant 
Director Public Works; Rich Menge, Director of Public Works; Allyn Ricker, Highway 
Superintendent; Rick Kenney, Water Department; Dawn Pullar, David Briggs. 
 
Absent: Sandra Mariotti, Selectboard Clerk 
 

I. Call to Order Liquor Control Board/Selectboard Meeting/Budget Workshop and 
Pledge of Allegiance. 
Selectboard Chair, Richard Grassi opened the Selectboard meeting at 6:02 p.m.  
Selectboard member, Alan Johnson led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 
II. Order of Agenda – no changes were made to the Order of Agenda. 

 
III. Liquor Control Board: N/A 

 
IV. Selectboard: 

 
1. Citizen, Selectboard Comments and Announcements:  

Selectboard Chair, Dick Grassi expressed his thanks to the Highway Crew that 
could not attended the Christmas Party because they were out on the roads 
working.  
 
Selectboard member, Alan Johnson inquired about the speeding warning signs 
on Rte. 5 south near the bike path that are not working. Allyn Ricker, Highway 
Superintendent reported that this is an ongoing issue that the Police Chief is 
looking for grant money to replace them. They are too old to be repaired. The 
two the town owns are on state roads with permission from the State to place 
them. 

 The one on Rte. 4 that has recently been restored is taken care of by the State. 
  
 Selectboard Chair, Dick Grassi brought up the topics list for the January 9th  

Information meeting. The Board needs to determine who is presenting the 



Topics. 
 

 The Topics are the Charter, Survey Committee and TIF.  
 
 Plan A:  Charter: Selectboard Member, Simon Dennis 
    Survey Committee:  Zachary Azem, University of New Hampshire  
   TIF: Selectboard Vice-Chair, Rebecca White 
 
 Plan B: Charter: Selectboard Member, Simon Dennis 
   Survey Committee: Selectboard Vice-Chair, Rebecca White 
   TIF: Town Manager, Leo Pullar  
  

Mr. Pullar will contact Zach Azem to see about his availability. The meeting will 
be warned. 

  
Selectboard member, Simon Dennis asked about the Solid Waste Pickup item 
that was on the survey. Mr. Pullar is not sure that it would be ready to put into 
effect this year. Mr. Dennis believed that it would be presented on the agenda 
on the January 3rd meeting. Mr. Pullar said there is time for it on that date to 
add to the agenda however, he is not sure it would be ready for that meeting. 
The data is four years old, 
Prices and options would require a significant amount of work. The biggest 
question is how do we pay for it. Do we have a flat charge on the tax bill or do 
we increase tax bills? It would be worth it to have the discussion. Mr. Dennis 
would like to leave the door open on this to bring forward on January 9th. 

 
David Briggs, White River Junction resident and Business owner, stated that 
Commercial properties in the Town of Hartford are evaluated by assessing the 
amount of business that can be produced by them, or economic performance. 
Mr. Briggs is grateful that this rational way to tax properties is being used.  
 
Mr. Briggs also presented posters to be distributed by the Selectboard from 
F.X. Flinn and the Town and School Meeting Committee. They show the Town 
Meeting Cycle. The Selectboard expressed concerns about the information that 
may not yet be approved by the Schoolboard. It was decided that because the 
School Board issues say “may” be presented, that it is ok to distribute.  Mr. 
Pullar will contact the school to see which Bond(s) they will be presenting. 
 

 
2. Appointments: There were no Appointments. 

 
3.     Town Manager’s Report: (TBD, Board questions, concerns, requests, project 

updates, etc.) There was no Town Manager’s Report. 
 

4. Board Reports, Motions & Ordinances: 
 

a. Discussion on Info Night Topics, Agenda & Speakers. (Info Only)  
 

Tonight’s Topics: 
Property Valuation (174)  
Highway (311-351)  
Solid Waste (Fund 30)  



Water (Funds 50, 55)  
Wastewater (Funds 60, 65)  

 
 

b. Budget Workshop: 
Leo Pullar, Town Manger presented the General Fund 
Update. 

• Expenditures -$15,800,493.49($15,904,362.39) 
• Revenues -$15,096,210.00($15,096,210.00) 
• Difference -$704,283.49($808,152.39) 
• Adjustments:  

o Moved:  
 Reduced Bond Expense ($103,868.90)  

o Considering:  
 Reassessing Worker’s Compensation Amounts 
 Reassessing Property & Liability Amounts  

 
                          Property Valuation (174) 

Michele Wilson, Town Assessor, presented the budget for Property 
Valuation. 
The staff in this area are: 3 Lister Positions - 1 is currently vacant, the 
Assessor and the Records Information Clerk. Wages are 73% of the 
total budget. Next September the Information Clerk is retiring. This will 
bring the wages down considerably because the new hire will not cost 
the Town the same as the retiree is currently earning. For projects, there 
is $20,000 request for appeals and litigation. The total budgeted for 
supplies, phone, postage, etc. is $26,700. If the Charter changes go 
thru, the $7000 for listers will be reassigned to contracted services for 
hiring assessors. The re-evaluations being done in the Town of Hartford 
are a month ahead of schedule. Right now, the Grievance period will be 
in May, 2017. 

 
 
Public Works: 
Rich Menge, Director of Public Works; Everette Hammond, Assistant 
Director of Public Works; Allyn Ricker, Highway Superintendent; and 
Rick Kenney, from the Water Department were at the meeting to present 
the budgets and answer the questions. 
 
Highway (311-351) 
Highway Department Total Budget is $2,826,912  

Wages = 28.7% of the Highway Budget* 
Note* some of these wages are weather related. 

 
FY 17 Budget includes Highway Equipment 

    One ton dump with plows -$90,000 
Tandem dump truck with plows -$200,000 
Street sweeper -$235,000 
Sidewalk tractor -$150,000 

           Total Equipment Request = $675,000 
 



Projects proposed a total of $1,491,550 
The proposed projects include sand and salt for the winter roads. 
Mr. Menge feels confident that the process and the cost we are 
charged are the best that we can get. He is always looking for better 
ways to do things and ways to reduce the budget.  The amount for 
paving is less than optimal. Mr. Hammond reported to keep the 
roads at the current or better condition, the budget would need to be 
$800,000. This is a $77,000 increase from the proposed budget. 
The individual items of salt and sand were also discussed. Mr. 
Menge, Mr. Hammond and Mr. Ricker all answered the questions 
the Board had about the use and cost of the products put on the 
roads. Selectboard member, Alan Johnson believes that in the 
future further discussions about these items may be of value. 
Selectboard member, Simon Dennis also believes that a discussion 
at a later date would be valuable for options to salting, sanding and 
paving. 

  
 Solid Waste (Fund 30) 
 Solid Waste Department Total Budget is $939,423* 
  Wages = 28.2% of the Solid Waste Budget 
  Note* The Total Budget above includes curb side recycling of $193,187. 
  

Many Solid Waste Activities were reported as well as the Solid 
Waste Implementation Plan (SWIP).  

 
 Water (Funds 50, 55) 
 Hartford Water Department Total Budget is $1,552,371 
  Wages = 19.6% of the Hartford Water Department Budget. 
   

Projects:   Wilder Well Filter Rehab $100,000 
  Wilder Well Replacement $310,000 
  Replacement Meters   $20,000 
  Replace Failing Lines   $25,000 
  Rte #5/Sykes Mtn. Ave       $140,000 
  Total   =  $595,000 

 
       Quechee Water Department Total Budget is   362.254 
   Wages = 34.6% of the Quechee Water Department Budget. 
 
 
 Wastewater (Funds 60, 65) 
 White River Wastewater Department Total Budget is $1,764,361 
  Wages = 21.0% of the wastewater budget* 
  Note* Wages include for an Energy Coordinator $3850. 
  
  Projects:  Roof Replacement over the lab and  
       lunch room area    $40,000 
    Mapping Sub consultant   $40,000 
    Televise sewer lines for mapping  $23,400 
    Televise drain lines for mapping  $16,000 
    Total     =          $119,400 
 



     Quechee Wastewater Department Total Budget is $1,319,850* 
   Wages = 20.3% of the wastewater budget. 
   Note* Wages include for an Energy Coordinator $3850. 

   Projects: Replace final effluent filters $19,700 
Birchwood leach field replacement $60,000 
Total    = $79,700 

The Selectboard members discussed the budget process and where they go next. 
The finished budget should show their areas of concern. These areas could be 
adding or deleting to line items. As the budget process goes forward, Leo Pullar, 
Town Manager, is adjusting the budget to address the Selectboard Concerns. 
These will all be reviewed at the end of the review. 

5. Commission Meeting Reports: None

6. Consent Agenda (Info Only):

a. Selectboard Meeting Dates of: 12/27/2016 (Budget Workshop– If Needed),
12/29/2016 (Budget Workshop), 1/3/2017 & 1/5/2017 (Budget Workshop),
1/9/2017, 1/10/2016 (Budget Workshop), 1/12/2017 (Budget Workshop- If
Needed.)

A motion was made by Selectboard Vice-Chair Rebecca White to not have 
the 12/27/2016 (if needed) meeting. Selectboard member Alan Johnson 
seconded the motion. This meeting was put into the schedule in the event that 
there was a weather-related cancellation. There was no such event and the Board 
is on schedule with the Budget therefore there is no need to have the 27th 
meeting. The next meeting is a budget meeting scheduled for 12/29/2016 and the 
next regular meeting is 1/3/2017. 
5 Selectboard members voted in favor, 1 Selectboard member (Mike Morris) 
voted nay, 0 Selectboard members abstained. The motion passed. 

V. Executive Session: N/A

VI. Adjournment (Mot. Req.)
Selectboard member, Mike Morris made a motion to close the Selectboard Meeting at 9:27 P.M.
Selectboard Vice-Chair, Rebecca White seconded the motion. 6 Selectboard members voted in
favor, 0 Selectboard members voted against, 0 Selectboard members abstained. The motion
passed.

All Meetings of the Hartford Selectboard are open to the public. Persons who are seeking action by the Selectboard are asked to 
submit their request and/or materials to the Selectboard Chair or Town Manager’s office no later than noon on the Wednesday 
preceding the scheduled meeting date. Requests received after that date will be addressed at the discretion of the Chair. Citizens 
wishing to address the board should do so during the Citizen Comments period; comments from the public 
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